PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, February 13, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, February 13, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m.

Town Manager’s Report

State Aid for Fiscal Year 2008 – Town Manager Mark Sylvia informed the Board that the Town received correspondence from Representative Thomas Calter regarding his commitment to ensuring that communities receive adequate levels of state aid for FY2008.   Representative Calter, Mr. Sylvia said, also provided information regarding the State’s budget, including correspondence from the House Committee on Ways and Means and a news release from the Massachusetts Taxpayers Foundation.  Essentially, Mr. Sylvia noted, these reports state that preliminary figures have indicated that the State’s tax revenues will not increase at the FY2007 rate and that the state is facing a structural budget deficit of approximately $800 million.   In addition, Representative Calter indicated in his correspondence that, although Chapter 70 public education funding was increased in FY2007, it is still below FY2001 funding levels.   Mr. Sylvia further related that Representative Calter will be advocating for increases in local aid and Chapter 70 public education funding during the 2007-2008 Legislative Session.  Mr. Sylvia noted that the House and Senate are currently in the preliminary stages of developing the FY2008 General Appropriations Act slated to be released within the next few weeks, and he assured the Board and the residents of Plymouth that he would keep them informed of any further information received throughout the process.  

Massachusetts Interlocal Insurance Agency (MIIA) – Mr. Sylvia was pleased to announce that the Town’s insurance company, MIIA Property and Casualty Group, has declared $500,000 in dividends for participants in MIIA’s workers compensation and property and liability programs.  Mr. explained that the Town of Plymouth is a member of MIIA (an organization that provides general liability services to cities and towns) and has received a dividend in the amount of $4,779.  The dividend distribution, Mr. Sylvia noted, confirms MIIA’s underlying philosophy that towns can reduce and control workers compensation insurance costs, and it will be used as a credit towards future premiums.  

Mr. Sylvia then introduced and welcomed State Representatives Tom Calter and Vinny deMacedo.
State Representative Tom Calter
State Representative Tom Calter formally introduced himself to the Board as the new legislative representative for Plymouth precincts 1, 11, and 13.  After a long career in business, Representative Calter said, he chose to run for State Representative, seeing a correlation between government work and his expertise in the private sector.  He explained to the Board that he has been busy from his first day in office, visiting each of the six towns within his legislative district to gather information on the needs unique to each community.    
Representative Calter noted that he has been appointed to the Labor, Higher Education, and Consumer Affairs Committees, and he has opened a district office at 42 Elm Street in Kingston.  While he expects to devote much of his time to constituent service, he explained his hope to work with other legislators toward new ways to do business within State government.

Representative Calter thanked his legislative colleague, Representative Vinny deMacedo, for his gracious welcome, assistance, and advice during Mr. Calter’s first months in office.   
Representative Vinny deMacedo then addressed the Board on Governor Patrick’s anticipated, forthcoming budget plan.   Representative deMacedo noted that, while State revenues have increased, budget expenses have also increased, and aid for municipalities may not be as promising as last year’s allocations.  He assured the Board that he would work closely with Representative Calter and State Senator Therese Murray to best meet Plymouth’s needs.
Chairman Quintal asked Representative deMacedo for information on the State’s Universal Health Insurance Program that is slated to take effect on July 1, 2007.   Representative deMacedo replied that initial costs projected for the program have been reassessed, and the program continues to be a work in progress.  Representative deMacedo went on to note that the G.I.C. Municipal Insurance Bill may help municipalities to keep costs down.
On behalf of the Board, Chairman Quintal thanked Representatives Calter and deMacedo for attending the meeting and for their work on behalf of the Town of Plymouth. 
Public Comment

Chairman Quintal opened the meeting for public comment.  No one came forward to speak.
Public Hearing – Hilton Garden Inn (Transfer) 

Chairman Quintal opened a Public Hearing in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws to consider an application for transfer of an Annual All Alcohol Innholder’s License from Hingham Street Hotel d/b/a Hilton Garden Inn, 4 Home Depot Drive, Brian Anderson (Manager) to Plymouth Hotel Investment, LLC d/b/a Hilton Garden Inn, 4 Home Depot Drive, Brian Anderson (Manager).  Notice of the hearing was given and those wishing to be heard on this matter were invited to attend.
Attorney Philip Barthel of Gillis & Angley spoke to the Board on behalf of Plymouth Hotel Investment, LLC.   In response to questions from the Board, Attorney Barthel explained that the basic reasons for change of business name and structure (thus triggering the required application for transfer of license) were to add another partner and obtain the protections afforded by an LLC (Limited Liability Company).  

Chairman Quintal opened the hearing for public comment in favor or in opposition to the transfer of license.  No one came forward to speak. 

On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved the transfer of an Annual All Alcohol Innholder’s License from Hingham Street Hotel d/b/a Hilton Garden Inn, 4 Home Depot Drive, Brian Anderson (Manager) to Plymouth Hotel Investment, LLC d/b/a Hilton Garden Inn, 4 Home Depot Drive, Brian Anderson (Manager).  Voted 3-0, approved.
Licenses

Plymouth Hotel Investment, LLC d/b/a Hilton Garden Inn, (transferring Hingham Street Hotel Corp. d/b/a Hilton Garden Inn) 4 Home Depot Drive is requesting the transfer of the following licenses in conjunction with their request for the transfer of their annual all alcohol inn holder’s license:

· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment – Radio, TV, dancing, live entertainment

· Sunday Entertainment – Radio, TV, dancing, live entertainment

· Automatic Amusement – 2 video machines

· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.

On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved the transfer of the above licenses from Hingham Street Hotel d/b/a Hilton Garden Inn, 4 Home Depot Drive, Brian Anderson (Manager) to Plymouth Hotel Investment, LLC d/b/a Hilton Garden Inn, 4 Home Depot Drive, Brian Anderson (Manager).  Voted 3-0, approved.

Change of Manager (Liquor)

BZ, Inc. d/b/a Pinehills Golf Club, 54 Clubhouse Drive requested a change of manager from Scott McNeil to Tyler Hayes.

Background check shows no basis for denial.

On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved the above Change of Manager (Liquor) for BZ, Inc.  Voted 3-0, approved.
Common Victualler

Soterios, Inc. d/b/a 3A Café, 295 Court Street, Peter Nionakis (New Owner) requested a Common Victualler’s License.
Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Common Victualler’s License for Soterios, Inc.  Voted 3-0, approved.
Administrative Notes

Minutes from February 6, 2007 – Selectmen Schena asked that the Board hold their decision on the minutes from February 6, 2007 until the following meeting. 
FY 2007 Budget – The Board approved the reopening of the FY2007 budget, as provided under the Town Charter, Section 2-4-1.

Intersection of Industrial Park Road and Resnik Road – The Board approved the placement of a four-way stop at the intersection of Industrial Park Road and Resnik Road, as recommended by the Parking Traffic Task Force.

Appointment – The Board re-appointed Joseph F. “Skip” Anusewicz as Constable for the Town of Plymouth for a three-year term expiring February 13, 2010.

Appointment – The Board appointed Town Clerk Laurence Pizer as Plymouth’s local census liaison with the Commonwealth of Massachusetts for preparation of the 2010 Federal Census. 

Removal of Committee – The Board approved the removal of Sandra Pickett and Kerri Ivbitson from Plymouth’s No Place for Hate Committee (NFPH).  NPFH Committee Members voted to request removal of Ms. Pickett and Ms. Ivbitson due to their extended absences from regular meetings.  
Support of Grant Application – The Board voiced its support of the Plymouth Guild for the Arts’ grant application to the Massachusetts Cultural Facilities Fund to establish a cultural center at the historic Russell Library Building in downtown Plymouth.  Guild president Andrew Kusmin addressed the Board to describe the motivation behind the proposed project, citing the historical significance of the building to the community and the need for space to house the many cultural and arts organizations serving Plymouth.   Mr. Kusmin explained that it is the Guild’s hope and intention that the project be independently funded by grants, with no cost to the Town.  

Town Meeting Articles

Article 7
To see what action the Town will take to provide a reserve fund and to determine what sums of money the Town will raise and appropriate, including appropriations from available funds, toward defraying charges and expenses of the Town, including water, sewer, solid waste and airport enterprises and debt and interest, for the ensuing twelve month period beginning July 1, 2007, or take any other action relative thereto. 
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Selectman Schena explained that Article 7 was originally scheduled to be heard by the Board in January, but he asked for more time to examine the Operating Budget more closely.  He motioned to approve the FY2008 Operating Budget for Article 7 at $140,420,199.36.
On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 7 to Town Meeting. Voted 3-0, approved. 
Article 20
To see if the Town will vote to petition the General Court to amend the Town Charter to authorize the official ballot of the Town to include a summary of binding and non-binding ballot questions, as well as one sentence statements describing the effect of a yes or no vote, precisely as set forth below.  Provided, further, however, that the General Court may make clerical or editorial changes of form only to the bill unless the Selectmen approve amendments to the bill before enactment by the General Court, and further that the Selectmen are hereby authorized to approve amendments which shall be within the scope of the general public objectives of this petition, or take any other action relative thereto.

AN ACT AMENDING THE TOWN CHARTER TO AUTHORIZE THE OFFICIAL ELECTION BALLOT IN THE TOWN OF PLYMOUTH TO INCLUDE SUMMARIES OF BALLOT QUESTIONS AND ONE SENTENCE STATEMENTS DESCRIBING THE EFFECT OF A YES OR NO VOTE ON SUCH QUESTIONS.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives in General Court assembled, and by the authority of the same, as follows:  

Section 1.  Notwithstanding the provisions of section 22A of chapter 55 of the General Laws, section 21C of chapter 59 of the General Laws, or any other general or special law to the contrary, the home rule charter of the town of Plymouth, as on file with the archivist of the commonwealth pursuant to the provisions of section 12 of chapter 43B of the General Laws, is hereby amended by inserting a new section 5-1-3 in Section 5, Elections, to be entitled, "Information for Voters", as follows:- The official election ballot in the Town of Plymouth shall include a fair and concise summary of any binding or non-binding question to be submitted solely to the voters of said town, along with a one sentence statement describing the effect of a yes or no vote, both prepared by town counsel of said town.  The board of selectmen of the town of Plymouth shall, no less than 7 nor more than 14 days preceding the date of the election at which the question is to be voted upon, publish the following in a newspaper of general circulation in the town: (1) the full text of such question; (2) a fair and concise summary of such question; (3) and one sentence statements describing the effect of a yes or no vote on such question; provided, however, that failure to publish timely shall not affect the validity of the election.  The board of selectmen shall also post the full text of each ballot question, summary, and one sentence statements in one or more locations in the town and/or on the town's official website, at the discretion of the board, and make the same available at each polling place on the day of the election.  The town may, by bylaw, require additional posting or publishing of such information, subject to available funds and any other conditions that may be imposed by bylaw.

Section 2. This act shall take effect upon its passage. 
  
BOARD OF SELECTMEN
Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi described the purpose of Article 20, which requests that the Town provide ballot summaries for voters on binding and non-binding questions.  Ms. Arrighi explained that residents Helen and Paul Hapgood initiated this article and conducted considerable research on the option that Towns have to legally provide these ballot summaries.  If Town Meeting elects to provide ballot summaries, Ms. Arrighi noted, the Town must petition the General Court to amend Plymouth’s Charter.  She briefly reviewed the benefits and challenges of providing ballot summaries and informed the Board of the costs associated with providing the summaries by posting a local display advertisement (approximately $262.00) as opposed to mailing them to each voting household (approximately $4,195.16 to $6,824.03).   Plymouth’s legal counsel, she said, has reviewed the article language.  

Paul Hapgood addressed the Board to explain the reasons he and his wife proposed this article.   Not long ago, Mr. Hapgood explained, a ballot question was proposed to Plymouth’s voters regarding the plowing of private roads, and it appeared to him that many voters were confused by the legal language of the question.  Because of this, he and Mrs. Hapgood speculated that voters would better understand the questions placed before them if ballot summaries in plain language accompanied each question’s required legal language.  To avoid bias in writing the summaries and to achieve the best level of fairness, Mr. Hapgood said, Town counsel would draft both summaries for the effect of a “yes” vote and a “no” vote.  This is the common practice, he noted, of Towns within the Commonwealth who provide ballot summaries for their voters.

Because mailing ballot summaries to each voting household in Town appears to be costly, Mr. Hapgood noted, the Town could provide the ballot summaries in an advertisement seven to ten days in advance of the election, providing education to voters that is, in his opinion, well worth the expense. 

Selectman Schena thanked Mr. and Mrs. Hapgood for their work and expressed support for the article.  Selectman Loewenberg echoed Selectman Schena’s thanks, and commended the Hapgoods for addressing their concerns with involvement and action. 
On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 20 to Town Meeting. Voted 3-0, approved. 

Article 21
To see if the Town will vote to adopt Chapter 260 of the Acts of 2006,  which expands eligibility for and the amount of property tax and motor vehicle excise exemptions available to veterans with service-connected disabilities, and is known as the Edward G. Connolly Massachusetts Military Enhanced Relief Individual Tax (MERIT) Plan. 



VETERANS OFFICE

Dinah O’Brien, Director of Community Resources, presented Article 21 on behalf of Plymouth’s veterans.  She explained that Article 21 requests that the Town of Plymouth adopt a new local option within MGL Chapter 59 §5L which creates a local option to suspend the payment of real property taxes due by a member of the National Guard or Reserves while on active duty outside of Massachusetts.  Upon their return (when active service is complete), these members will have 180 days to pay all taxes due; after that, she explained, members will be subject to the same penalties, charges, and interest as that of all residents.  
On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 21 to Town Meeting. Voted 3-0, approved. 

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Letters

Amplified Music / East Bay Grille - Selectman Schena noted a letter the Board received from the Manager of East Bay Grille regarding the proactive measures their establishment is taking to prevent excessive noise from amplified music.   Selectman Schena wished to acknowledge and thank the management of East Bay Grille for their efforts to cooperate with their neighboring community.  This, Selectman Schena said, is an example of the outcome he had hoped for in the wake of the recent hearing on outdoor amplified music. 
New Business

Draft Conservation Restriction on County Property – Chairman Quintal noted the receipt of information on the draft conservation restriction on County property.  Mr. Sylvia explained that Kopelman & Paige Attorney Kathleen O’Donnell, who drafted the restriction, forwarded a copy to the Board as a courtesy.  Chairman Quintal asked why, if the Town pays for the restriction, the language in the restriction appears to give certain executive powers to the Sheriff (County).  Selectman Schena echoed this concern.  Selectman Loewenberg acknowledged that the language in the paragraph in question does provide access for the Sheriff, but if use by the Sheriff is abandoned, it appears that the property reverts to the purview of the Conservation Commission. 
Intersection of Industrial Park Road and Resnik Road – Chairman Quintal revisited the Administrative note to approve the placement of a four-way stop at the intersection of Industrial Park Road and Resnik Road.   He questioned whether a four way stop at this intersection would cause more accidents rather than improve safety.  Mr. Sylvia explained that the four-way stop was recommended by the Parking Traffic Task Force, but that he would pass on Chairman Quintal’s concern.   

Motion to Adjourn

On a motion by Selectman Schena, Seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to adjourn.  Voted 3-0, approved.
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